
July 21, 2016 
 
Dear Lawrence Planning Commission: 
 
I would like to register my concern about the proposed rezoning of 711 E 23rd to allow relocation of the 
School District 497 bus fleet and the associated Traffic Impact Study .  I have lived at 2134 Learnard 
Ave for 20 years and use the area under discussion to access 23rd Street.   
 

1. The area of 23rd St. between Mass and Haskell is listed as one of the Top 5 High Volume 
Roadway Segments in Lawrence by Transportation 2040.  Staging all of 497's buses from this 
location at peak traffic times would be difficult at best and dangerous at worst. 

 
2. There is no direct access from 711 E 23rd to 23rd Street. The driveway doesn't open onto 23rd. It 

merges with Perimeter Road and proceeds to a stop sign on 23rd St.   
 

3. The buses will share this stop sign with traffic from the north side of 23rd .That traffic crosses 
under the bridge on Perimeter Road to get on to 23rd going east. This includes the residential 
neighborhood north of 23rd St. and new businesses on North Perimeter Road since Public Works 
moved out (a contractor, an appliance store, a chemical manufacturer and an unoccupied 
building currently under development). This is scenario 1, the one recommended by the current 
traffic study. 

 
4. Buses cannot make a right hand turn directly into the right lane of 23rd St. Their turn will be  

wide and require more than one lane. The opening onto 23rd street is narrow and the bridge 
lanes themselves were narrowed by the bridge project in 2013 in order to add the central turning 
lane. This is a change from when Public Works utilized the space. 

 
5. Traffic from 23rd and Haskell backs up west past the proposed access onto 23rd Street. When  

going east from that point during the school year morning commute, I routinely wait for 
someone to let me in.  This is further complicated by a short sight horizon that makes judging 
oncoming 45 mph traffic difficult.   

 
6. There is a sidewalk on 23rd that will cross in front of the buses as they enter 23rd Street.  This is 

different from Burroughs Creek Trail, this is up on the arterial and goes over the bridge. It was 
added in the 2013 project too. 

 
7. Public Works had fewer vehicles than the bus fleet and they did not all move at the same time.  

By comparison, the ingress/egress pattern of the buses and employee vehicles, as described in 
the traffic study, is much more intense: 160 vehicles from 6am to 7am, again from 8am to 9am, 
again from 2pm to 3pm and again from 4 pm to 5pm. The traffic study admits in Item 7 that 
“with exception of the bus storage/staging, the anticipated use of the site and resulting trips will 
likely be very similar to the previous use.” Providing bus maintenance at this site would be 
similar to its previous use. Rezoning and moving all of USD 497's buses in and out four times a 
day during rush hour is not. 

 
8. The current traffic study assumes that the Southwest Lawrence Traffic Way “may decrease 

Annual Average Daily Traffic  slightly”, however, a 2011 article from the Property and 
Environment Research Center (reflecting what is a consensus among traffic planners) finds that 
studies show “road expansion increases traffic by increasing demand.” We must not count on 
SWLTW to make this rezoning feasible. 



 
9. The intersection may need to be reconfigured in order to accommodate the increased traffic. 

Considering the current state of city finances, the recent outlay of significant funds on the 
bridge\23rd widening project, and the cost of potential traffic mitigation measures, the rationale 
for this proposal is further put into question.    

 
Use as the maintenance site for 497's buses seems in keeping with previous use by Public Works. 
Rezoning to allow storage and staging does not make sense when considered in context of the 
above. My understanding is that the current arrangement is working well and has been for many years. 
If one of the main purposes of this proposal is a land exchange to facilitate other projects, then perhaps 
other options are available that will not increase congestion, require additional costs, and compromise 
public safety. 
 
Thank you for your consideration. 
 
 
 
Respectfully, 
 
 
 
 
Marsha Heeb 
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